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COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS
THURSDAY 9 MARCH 2023

NEWTON AYCLIFFE, DL5 6AH AND VIA MS TEAMS

VENUE: THE WORKPLACE, AYCLIFFE BUSINESS PARK, HEIGHINGTON LANE,

AT 2.00 PM
AGENDA
Apologies for absence David Jennings Verbal
Chair
Welcome and Introduction David Jennings Verbal
Chair
To approve the minutes of: David Jennings Draft
Chair Minutes
a) The meeting held on 17 November 2022
b) The Annual General and Members’ Meeting held
on 25 November 2022
To receive any declarations of interest David Jennings Verbal
Chair
To review the Public Action Log David Jennings Report
Chair
To receive an update from the Chair David Jennings Report
Chair
To receive an update from the Chief Executive Brent Kilmurray Verbal
Chief Executive
Governor questions and feedback — David Jennings | Schedule of
. . Chair Governor
a) Governor questions and answers session :
questions,
b) Governor feedback from events, including local responses
issues, concerns and good news (please use the and
previously circulated Governor Feedback feedback to
template). be
circulated

(All questions and feedback should be submitted in
writing to the Corporate Affairs and Involvement
Directorate at least 48 hours before the meeting.
Please send them to tewv.governors@nhs.net).




9 Quality update Elizabeth Moody Report
Director of Nursing and To follow
Governance & Deputy
Chief Executive
Bev Reilly
Non-Executive Director
& Chair of QUAC
10 To receive the following performance/compliance
updates:
a) Integrated Performance Dashboard Report as at Mike Brierley Report
31 December 2022 Assistant Chief
Executive
b) Trust's Finance Report as at 31 January 2023 Liz Romaniak Report
Director of Finance,
Information &
Estates/Facilities
c) CQC Compliance Update Report Elizabeth Moody Report
Director of Nursing and
Governance & Deputy To follow
Chief Executive
1 Update on the Council of Governors’ Autism Task Jules Preston Report
and Finish Group Non-Executive Director
12 To receive an update from Operational Services Patrick Scott Report
Managing Director for
DTV&F Care Group To follow
Zoe Campbell
Managing Director for
NYY&S Care Group
13 Update from the Involvement and Engagement Keith Marsden Report
Committee Vice Chair of the I&E
Committee
14 Role of the Lead Governor David Jennings Report
Chair
15 Trust’s Annual Report and Accounts 2021/22 David Jennings Verbal
https://www.tewv.nhs.uk/about/performance/annual- Chair
reports/
16 Date of next meeting David Jennings Verbal

Chair



https://www.tewv.nhs.uk/about/performance/annual-reports/
https://www.tewv.nhs.uk/about/performance/annual-reports/

17 Exclusion of the public
The Chair to move:

“That representatives of the press and other
members of the public be excluded from the
remainder of this meeting on the grounds that the
nature of the business to be transacted may involve
the likely disclosure of confidential information as
defined in Annex 9 to the Constitution as explained
below:

Any documents relating to the Trust’s forward plans
prepared in accordance with paragraph 27 of
schedule 7 of the National Health Service Act 2006.

Information which, if published would, or be likely to,
inhibit -
(a) the free and frank provision of advice, or

(b) the free and frank exchange of views for the
purposes of deliberation, or

(c)  would otherwise prejudice, or would be likely
otherwise to prejudice, the effective conduct of
public affairs”.

David Jennings
Chair

Verbal

David Jennings
Chair
1 March 2023

Contact: Phil Bellas, Company Secretary, Tel: 01325 552001, Email: p.bellas@nhs.net
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ITEM 3a

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS’ PUBLIC MEETING HELD ON
17™ NOVEMBER 2022 AT 2.00PM, VIA MS TEAMS

PRESENT:

David Jennings - Chair

Rob Allison - Appointed Governor, University of York

Joan Aynsley - Public Governor, Durham

Gemma Birchwood - Public Governor, Selby

Mary Booth - Public Governor, Middlesbrough

Susan Croft - Public Governor, York

Dr Andrew Fairbairn - Appointed Governor, Newcastle University
John Green - Public Governor, Harrogate and Wetherby

Hazel Griffiths - Public Governor, Harrogate and Wetherby

Dominic Haney - Public Governor, Durham

Christine Hodgson - Public Governor, York

Joan Kirkbride - Public Governor, Darlington

Catherine Lee-Cowan — Appointed Governor, Sunderland University
Keith Marsden - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Clir Ann McCoy - Appointed Governor, Stockton Borough Council (Lead Governor)
Jacci McNulty - Public Governor, Durham

Clir. Mary Ovens — Appointed Governor, Redcar and Cleveland Borough Council
Alicia Painter - Public Governor, Middlesbrough

Gillian Restall - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Zoe Sherry - Public Governor, Hartlepool

Stanley Stevenson - Public Governor, Hambleton and Richmondshire
Roger Tuckett - Public Governor, Hambleton and Richmondshire

Jill Wardle - Public Governor, Durham

Alan Williams - Public Governor, Redcar and Cleveland

IN ATTENDANCE:

Brent Kilmurray - Chief Executive

Phil Bellas - Company Secretary

Ann Bridges - Director of Corporate Affairs and Involvement

Mike Brierley - Assistant Chief Executive

Dr Charlotte Carpenter - Non-Executive Director

Karen Christon — Deputy Company Secretary

Brian Cranna - Care Group Director of Operations and Transformation

Dr Hannah Crawford - Director of Therapies

Angela Grant - Corporate Governance Officer (CoG and Membership)

Jill Haley - Non-Executive Director

John Maddison - Non-Executive Director

Elizabeth Moody - Deputy Chief Executive / Director of Nursing and Governance
Beverley Reilly - Non-Executive Director

Patrick Scott - Managing Director for Durham, Tees Valley & Forensics Care Group
Steve Double — Public
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22/64 APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were received from:

Lynne Ackland - Public Governor, Durham

Lee Alexander - Appointed Governor, Durham County Council

Sarah Blackamore - Staff Governor, North Yorkshire, York and Selby Care Group
ClIr. Moss Boddy — Appointed Governor, Hartlepool Borough Council

Emmanuel Chan - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Dr Martin Combs - Public Governor, York

Megan Harrison - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Lisa Holden - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Dr Judy Hurst - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Kevin Kelly - Appointed Governor, Darlington Borough Council

Jane King - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Audrey Lax - Public Governor, Darlington

Heather Leeming - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Rachel Morris - Appointed Governor, Teesside University

Jean Rayment - Public Governor, Hartlepool

Graham Robinson - Public Governor, Durham

Kirsten Scothon - Public Governor, Durham

John Venable - Public Governor, Selby

Clir Derek Wann - Appointed Governor, City of York Council

Judith Webster - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Roberta Barker - Non-Executive Director

Brian Cranna - Care Group Director of Operations and Transformation

Dr Sarah Dexter-Smith - Director for People and Culture

Prof. Pali Hungin - Non-Executive Director

Dr Kader Kale - Medical Director

Jules Preston - Non-Executive Director

Liz Romaniak - Director of Finance, Information and Estates/Facilities

Zoe Campbell - Managing Director for North Yorkshire, York and Selby Care Group

22/65 WELCOME

The Chair welcomed attendees to the meeting and advised that it was the first
meeting for some of the newly appointed Governors representing stakeholder
organisations. He thanked them in advance for their help and support as Governors.
22/66 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

22/67 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Agreed — That the public minutes of the last meeting, held on 13" October
2022, be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
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22/68 PUBLIC ACTION LOG

Consideration was given to the Council of Governors’ Public Action Log. It was noted
that:

e Minute 22/06 (08/03/22) - Board visits were now called Leadership
Walkabouts and the most recent ones had been held on 14" November,
visiting Mental Health Teams in prisons. A number of Governors had
accompanied Board members on the visits.

A. McCoy advised that she had taken part in a visit to an Immigration
Removal Centre (IRC) in Consett. Prior to the visit, she had been contacted
by an action group who had known she was visiting the centre. She was
unsure of how they had obtained information about her visit but suggested it
would be helpful if the Trust clarified whether details relating to some visits
needed to be confidential.

B. Kilmurray confirmed that, for security reasons, the names of people taking
part in the visits had been provided to the prisons in advance. However, it
would not be the standard process to publicise the names of Governors
attending visits.

The Chair acknowledged that the details of some visits may need to be
treated with more sensitivity than others.

e Minute 22/09 (08/03/22) — would be addressed under Item 13 on the agenda.

e Minute 22/25 (12/05/22) — a meeting between J. Kirkbride, Dr. E Webb and
Dr. S Bell had been arranged for 2" December 2022 to discuss concerns
relating to the misdiagnosis of Emotionally Unstable Personality Disorder
(EUPD).

e Minute 22/28 (12/05/22) — a draft template for Governor feedback would be
circulated to Governors for comments and approval.

Action — A. Bridges

e Minute 22/28 (12/05/22) — Issues with ‘guests’ accessing the chat function in
MS Teams were on-going however, A. Bridges advised that problems seemed
to be linked to the device being used, rather than it being a Trust issue. It was
noted that the chat function would not be used for formal communications
during meetings.

In response to a question as to why some Governors appeared on screen as
‘guests’ and others had their names displayed, A. Painter advised that when
joining a meeting, there was an option to edit the name displayed on screen.
Tutorials were also available online.
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A. Bridges advised that, at a future Governor Development session, a
member of the Trust’s IT team would deliver a tutorial to Governors.
Action — A Bridges

e Minute 22/37 (14/07/22) — The Chair confirmed that he had laid a wreath on
behalf of the Trust at a ceremony at Darlington Memorial Hospital. Also in
attendance at the event were members from the Armed Forces, Police
Service, Ambulance Service and cadet forces.

H. Crawford advised that the intention was for the Trust lay a wreath annually,
on a rotational basis across different geographical areas, and to involve
service users and staff who are veterans, in those events.

e Minute 22/40 (14/07/22) — A. Bridges advised that a training schedule had
been circulated to Governors.

e Minute 22/59 (13/10/22) — B. Kilmurray advised that although he had seen the
Integrated Care Strategy for the North East and North Cumbria Integrated
Care Board (ICB), he had yet to receive the one for the Humber and North
Yorkshire ICB.

A. Bridges confirmed that links to the consultation on the Integrated Care
Strategy for the North East and North Cumbria ICB had been sent to
Governors.

22/69 CHAIR’S UPDATE

Governors considered a short briefing document listing a number of events and
meetings that the Chair had attended between 30" September and 27" October
2022. In a verbal update he advised that he had also:

e Visited Foss Park in York and had been impressed with the building and the
environment. He considered the site to be first class with great accessibility
and openness.

e Visited Orca House in York.

e Taken part in a wreath laying ceremony (see minute 22/68 above).

e Been very impressed by the commitment of, and work undertaken by, staff at
Lanchester Road Hospital in Durham to deliver excellent care and he wished
to thank them for their efforts.

He also advised that there had been a number of changes to the Council of
Governors since its last meeting held in October 2022. There were 43 Governors in
post and the changes were as follows:

o Erik Scollay, Appointed Governor for Middlesbrough Council had
resigned on 19" October and the Trust was awaiting confirmation of a
new representative.

o Sue Brent, Appointed Governor for the University of Sunderland had
resigned on 26" October and had been replaced by Catherine Lee-
Cowan on 27" October.
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o Paul Leake, Public Governor for Durham had resigned on 7t
November.

o Clir Mike Young had resigned on 6" November and had been replaced
by ClIr. Moss Boddy on 7" November.

o CllIr. Mary Ovens, Appointed Governor for Redcar and Cleveland
Borough Council had been appointed on 3@ November.

22/70 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S UPDATE

Governors received a verbal report updating them on important topical issues that
were of concern to the Chief Executive.

Mr. Kilmurray briefed Governors on the following matters:

Following the publication of three reports on 2" November 2022, regarding
the deaths of three young women in 2019 and 2020, he wished to repeat his
unreserved apology and confirmed that apologies had been issued separately
to the families of the young women. It was important that the Trust
implemented the actions listed in the reports and he also advised that three
separate meetings had been arranged with the families of each of the young
women.

He thanked staff in the Trust’s secure inpatient services for their hard work.
There had been a number of issues relating to safeguarding, training and
staffing and the improvements staff had made were starting to become visible
in the service. However, further improvements were still required.

The Trust had joined with NHS colleagues from the Humber and North
Yorkshire ICB in partnering with the State of Kerala in India to support the
recruitment of healthcare professionals to roles in the UK. Representatives
from across the ICB, including TEWV, would be going to Kerala to attend a
careers fair and interviews had been arranged with hundreds of potential
recruits covering medical staff, nurses, allied health professionals, social
workers and pharmacists. The Trust would be providing practical and pastoral
support packages to people employed through this route.

With regards to Our Journey to Change, an update on its delivery would be
provided in the private session of the meeting.

The Trust was one third of the way through its Covid and Flu vaccine
programmes. There had been a delay in obtaining supplies but the
programmes had started in October 2022 and, so far, there had been a 29%
uptake of the Covid vaccine and a 34% uptake of the Flu vaccine.

Following discussions, it was noted that:

R. Tuckett welcomed the apologies offered by B. Kilmurray to everyone
affected by the reports issued on 2" November 2022. He advised that
feedback received from the Hambleton and Richmondshire Mental Health
Forum had included calls for a public inquiry into why such incidents had
happened at mental health trusts. He suggested that the inquiry would need
to be led by someone outside of the NHS, with the aim of identifying ‘blind
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spots’, issues with cultures and where there was a lack of continuity and
oversight causing tragedies.

B. Kilmurray confirmed that it was helpful to hear the feedback from the
Forum but the debate as to whether public inquiry should be held was for
ministers.

e As someone who had worked for the Trust and had also been a service user,
A. Painter suggested that a negative culture appeared to exist in relation to
disability. Some service users’ symptoms had seemed to be dismissed as
behaviour, rather than being acknowledged and treated as part of their iliness.
Negative comments had been witnessed in relation to people accessing
welfare as staff did not seem to understand the process. With regards to
vaccinations, it had seemed that some staff had been reluctant to be
vaccinated however, as some patients were vulnerable, hospital needed to be
a safe space for them.

B. Klimurray stated that he was sorry to hear that A. Painter had had those
experiences in the Trust and it was important for such behaviours to be ‘called
out’. The Trust’s Clinical Journey to Change focused on respect and
responsibility and it was recognised how damaging negative comments could
be, particularly with regards to vaccines. Vaccine hesitancy existed and there
were clearly mixed perspectives on them, however, being vaccinated was a
patient safety issue and he hoped that staff would support and promote being
vaccinated.

e A. McCoy advised that she also welcomed B. Kilmurray’s apology and it had
been well received.

e J. Green advised that he was a vaccinator in Knaresborough, having
previously been a nurse, and 16,000 people had received Covid vaccinations
from the team he had been part of. Most people had been happy to be
vaccinated but providing information about vaccines was key to their uptake.
With regards to recruiting staff from India, he appealed to the Trust to be
cautious during that process, in particular to focus on ensuring individuals had
excellent communication skills, as good communication was vital in providing
effective patient care. He added that recruiting young people in the UK to be
nurses needed to be made easier. He suggested a move away from
universities and student loans to nursing schools in the UK would be
preferable.

In response, E. Moody advised that it was not a case of recruiting people from
India or people from the UK, more a combination of both. Apprenticeships for
nurses were already established, with students brought into the Trust on a
Band 2 pay scale and supported until they became a registered nurse. The
Trust currently worked with seven universities but she believed that this was
still not enough. Colleagues recruited from India had to pass an English
language test but she was also mindful that coming to work in the UK would
be a huge culture shock for them. She had recently spoken to a doctor
working for the Trust, who had moved from India 23 years previously, and he
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had told her that he considered the Trust to be his ‘home’ now. Pastoral care
and support would be key to the success of the recruitment and retention of
colleagues from outside the UK and a compassionate culture in the Trust was
essential.

B. Kilmurray added that colleagues from overseas were central and valued
workers and he wanted to make people feel as welcome as possible.

Governors also drew attention to:

o The cultural challenges and language barriers that existed within the
UK in communities and the importance of working with those local
communities to ensure good communication existed.

o The Trust being a person-centred organisation where accent
discrimination had no place.

22/71 GOVERNOR QUESTIONS AND FEEDBACK

A schedule of Governor questions and responses had been circulated prior to the
meeting.

It was noted that:

R. Tuckett considered the responses to his questions on holding the Non-
Executive Directors to account (questions 1-5) to be very interesting but
suggested he may wish to discuss these further, outside of the meeting. With
regards to responses he had received from Dr. E Webb and J. Preston
(questions 8, 9, 10 and 11), he suggested that he would discuss elements of
those responses with the Council of Governors’ Autism Task and Finish
Group.

The Chair confirmed that a lot of time and effort had been taken to provide
detailed responses to R. Tucket’s questions.

J. Kirkbride advised that she had not been content with the response to her
question regarding to the Trust’s Crisis service (question 6). In a programme
filmed by the BBC in February 2022, she had noted that it had taken
ambulance staff two and a half hours to contact the Darlington Crisis Team.
However, Governors had received assurances about improvements being
made to the service prior to February 2022. She recalled how a previous
Director of Operations for the Trust had confirmed that staff in lower grades
were going to be asked to triage calls to increase the number of staff available
to answer crisis calls. She also expressed concern in relation to the figures
guoted in the response provided for K. Marden’s question on the Mental
Health Crisis 24/7 telephone helpline (question 12). The response to a second
guestion she had submitted, regarding a GP who had made a formal
complaint to the Trust after someone had spent all day trying to get through to
the Trust’s Crisis service and the GP had had the same experience, had not
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been shared with other Governors and she did not agree with the rationale
given by the Trust for not doing so.

P. Scott confirmed that the Board recognised the on-going challenges in
meeting demand for the Trust’s Crisis services. He had joined the Trust in
April 2022 and confirmed that improvement work was underway across all
crisis services. Non-registered call responders were something the Trust had
moved away from due to incidents that had occurred. He was now more
confident in the quality of the service provided, in terms of the competencies
of people answering the calls. The Trust was trying to transform the service
with system partners.

K. Marsden stated that his question related to the Trustwide position in North
Yorkshire, York and Selby (NYY&S) as problems with the Mental Health Crisis
24/7 telephone helpline had been evident for a long time. He stated that there
had not been any improvements made to the service in NYY&S. He had taken
part in an improvement event with Dr. Liz Herring, who worked for the Trust,
where concerns and issues had been raised. He had also attended a Board
visit to the Crisis Team at Roseberry Park in Middlesbrough. With regards to
the response to his question, a 34% rate of answering calls meant that 66%
were not answered and he was not clear on how well this had been
recognised by the Trust. He had raised his concerns at Board level and with
the Lead Governor previously. The importance of making improvements could
not be understated and the figures in the response to his question, and
reference made in the report at Item 9 on the integrated performance
dashboard (3.1.2 d refers), showed things had worsened.

A. McCoy confirmed that the issue had also been discussed at the Governors’
pre-meeting and had caused concern. She questioned whether it would be
possible to add it to the action log so that improvements and progress could
be monitored more closely. Issues with the Crisis Service had been raised
with the previous Chair and he had also been concerned. As representatives
of local communities, it was important that information was shared with
Governors. She added that she had attended a visit to the Trust’s Crisis
Service, as a member of the Cabinet at Stockton Borough Council, and
information had been passed to D. Gardiner who was the Care Group Director
of Operations and Transformation for Adult Mental Health and Mental Health
Services for Older People for that area. Improvements had been made
following that but the issue needed addressing urgently.

S. Croft advised that she had visited Cross Lane Hospital in Scarborough
where there had been frustration expressed by staff that when calls could not
be answered by the York Crisis Service, they were re-directed to
Scarborough.

B. Cranna advised that staff from the Trust had met with Commissioners on
16" December 2022 and he hoped that a new plan for service delivery could
be implemented in the coming weeks. He expected there to be a noticeable
improvement to the service by Christmas 2022.
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B. Killmurray acknowledged that urgent attention to this matter was required,
however, it was a multi-layered issue. There had been a 50% increase in
demand on crisis lines and the Trust had considered offering other support
lines. He confirmed that an item would be added to the agenda for the next
meeting of the Council of Governors, expected to be held in February 2022, to
update on the Crisis Service and to provide assurance to Governors. The
current situation was not acceptable and the work that needed to be carried
out would need to be transformational.

Action — B. Kilmurray

The Chair advised that during his recent visit to North Moore House in
Northallerton, as part of a Leadership Walkabout, he learned that many of the
people who called the crisis line had not necessarily required crisis help.
Conversations with external partners were essential to address this issue to
ensure the right support was made available to people and that they
understood how to access it.

B. Reilly confirmed that the rise in demand on crisis services had been
significant and she had seen this first hand on a visit to one of the Trust’s
hospitals.

22/72 INTEGRATED PERFORMANCE REPORT (IPR)

Governors considered the Trust’s Integrated Performance Report as at 315t August
2022. It was noted that the purpose of the report was to provide assurance to the
Council of Governors on the actions being taken to improve performance in the
required areas.

In introducing the report, M. Brierley advised that

e The report highlighted all concerns and performance shifts to make it easier
for Governors to read the reports.

e A controlled assurance framework, alongside performance, would be provided
in the future. The aim was to get to a point where the Trust would be reporting
only one month behind.

e Key areas of concerns were:

Clinical/Patient Reported Outcomes (measures 5-7)

Bed Occupancy and Out of Area Placements (measures 8 and 9)
Restrictive Interventions (measure 12)

Staff Leaver Rate (measure 18)

Unique Caseload (measure 23)

Financial Plan (measure 24)

O O O O O O

e With regards to bed occupancy and out of area placements, the four
independent sector beds mentioned in the report had now increased to six
and this number was expected to fluctuate.
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e The Council of Governors would receive more information on actions going
forward.

For assurance, the Chair confirmed that the IPR was taken to Board meetings
after the QUAC, Mental Health Legislation Committee and other committees.
The feedback from the questions and challenge posed at those committees
was then provided to the Board.

J. Kirkbride advised that the paragraph in the report relating to the Trust’s

Crisis service and a Trustwide improvement plan being underway [3.1.2 d

refers] did not seem to reflect the information they had been provided with.
Therefore, it had not provided her with assurance.

M. Brierley confirmed that she was correct as the information in the report had
been two months old. He reassured her that up to date intelligence was
provided to the Board and reiterated that there would soon be a move to
providing information in the report that was only one month behind.

In conclusion, the Chair confirmed that the Trust recognised that the most up to date
information was required, alongside more analysis of what the numbers and data
meant. The discussions held in the meeting had been a very helpful reminder of the
‘temperature’ of the Council of Governors in relation to the Crisis Service.

22/73 CQC COMPLIANCE UPDATE

A presentation was circulated to Governors prior to the meeting, giving them an
overview of the CQC ratings for the Trust, must-do actions and the progress made
on achieving those actions. E. Moody advised that:

e She had provided an overview of the ratings for specific services.

e She thanked staff for their hard work in making improvements.

e |t was recognised that the improvement work needed to continue, particularly
in relation to the ‘safe’ domain. All improvement work also needed embedding
in the services.

e The improvement work carried out had been supported by NHS England and,
as part of that work, the de-centralising of the incident reporting system had
been rolled out.

e Overall, the Trust had been rated as ‘Requires Improvement’ and it was
overdue a ‘well led’ inspection from the CQC.

e With regards to prisons, there were concerns about staffing.

e The most important thing was strengthening the line of sight form ward to
Board.

e The Trust had sight on issues relating to staff sickness, staff turnover and staff
skill sets on units.

e A report would be taken to the Board in November 2022 on closed cultures.
Following the findings of patient abuse identified by Panorama at a mental
health Trust in England, the National Director for Mental Health had written to
all NHS Trusts requesting that Boards review specific areas of their
organisations to identify whether closed cultures existed. Soft intelligence had
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been used to make closed culture assessments and learning from the events
at Mid Staffs, Whorlton Hall and others needed to be considered.

She understood that people would be more likely to speak up if supported by
their peers and if advocacy was present on wards.

As part of triangulating data, people with lived experience would be visiting
wards to ‘see, hear and feel’ the environment, focussing predominantly on
service user and staff experience by listening to both staff and patients. The
visits would focus on in-patient areas for the time being but would be rolled
out to community services in due course.

Following questions from Governors, it was noted that:

With regards to the service ratings provided, although it had been good to see
a ‘sea of green’ in terms of progress, it would have been helpful for Governors
to see an overall table with ratings for other services, such as adult inpatient.

E. Moody confirmed that she could send that information to Governors.
Action — E. Moody

A television programme filmed at HMP Frankland had appeared to highlight
concerns around the culture and high suicide rates at the prison. H. Griffiths
asked what support staff had in relation to this.

B. Kilmurray advised that he and E. Moody had visited HMP Frankland the
previous week to meet with the Healthcare Team. During that meeting they
had enquired about suicide rates at the prison. The Quality Assurance
Committee (QUAC) had also requested a detailed update from the Health and
Justice Department, to gain an understanding of the service, as it had been
recognised that the Board did not understand the prison service as fully as it
did other services in the Trust.

E. Moody confirmed that the visit had been amazing.

The Chair stated that the team at HMP Holme House, where he had visited,
were also doing an amazing job.

H. Griffiths advised that she had been disappointed not to have been chosen
to attend recent leadership walkabouts.

22/74 COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS AUTISM TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Governors considered a report on the Council of Governors’ Autism Task and Finish
Group. As J. Preston, Chairman of the group, had been unable to attend the Council
of Governors’ meeting, the Chair presented the report on his behalf.

It was noted that the attached scoping paper [Appendix 1 to the report] had been a
‘starter for ten’ on developing Terms of Reference (ToR) for the group and questions
and comments were welcomed from Governors.
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R. Tuckett stated that he welcomed the establishment of the group, and the report
from J. Preston, however he suggested that the statement in the report, confirming
that it was Governors who had asked for the group to be formed, was incorrect. He
had made a request to the previous Chair of the Trust to have a committee, which
had then ‘morphed’ into the Autism Task and Finish Group. The first meeting of the
group would be held on 15t or 2" of December 2022.

The Chair confirmed that R. Tuckett’s help, and support of the group, was
appreciated and he looked forward to the initial deliberations. He also appealed to
other Governors to provide input into the group.

H. Griffiths recommended that J. Preston speak to staff in the Autism Strategy Team,
whom she supported in delivering autism training, to avoid duplication of work and
prevent a disjointed approach to work relating to autism. She confirmed she would
send her comments directly to J. Preston outside the meeting.

R. Tuckett advised that it was his understanding that J. Preston intended to speak to
Kirsten White who worked in that team.

22/75 GOVERNOR ARMED FORCES / VETERANS CHAMPION

Governors considered a brief report on the appointment of a Governor Armed Forces
/ Veterans Champion which contained the nomination statements received from G.
Robinson and A. Williams, both of whom had the required experience to fit the
criteria set by the Trust’s Armed Forces / Veterans Steering Group.

The Chair advised that a simple vote would be held with Governors so that they
could select their preferred candidate.
Action - P. Bellas

Governors questioned whether, due to the large scale of the Trust, two champions
could be appointed.

The Chair advised that further advice would be sought on that.
Action - P. Bellas

J. Green advised that he had experience as an Armed Forces veteran and would be
happy to help on the steering group.

22/76 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next ordinary meeting of the Council of Governors was expected to be held in
February 2023 but the date was yet to be confirmed. The Trust's Annual General
and Members’ meeting for 2022 would be held on 25" November as a MS Teams
Live event.

J. Kirkbride requested that the next Council of Governors’ meeting be held face to
face as she missed interaction with her Governor colleagues.
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22/77 CONFIDENTIAL RESOLUTION

Confidential Motion

“That representatives of the press and other members of the public be excluded
from the remainder of this meeting on the grounds that the nature of the business to
be transacted may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information as defined
in Annex 9 to the Constitution as explained below:

Information relating to a particular employee, former employee or applicant to
become an employee of, or a particular officeholder, former officeholder or applicant
to become an officeholder under, the Trust.

Information relating to any applicant for, or recipient or former recipient of, any
service provided by the Trust.

Information which, if published would, or be likely to, inhibit —

(@) the free and frank provision of advice, or

(b) the free and frank exchange of views for the purposes of deliberation, or
(©) would otherwise prejudice, or would be likely otherwise to prejudice, the

effective conduct of public affairs.

The public session of the meeting closed at 3.49pm.

David Jennings
Chair
ot March 2023
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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL AND MEMBERS’ MEETING HELD ON 25™
NOVEMBER 2022 AT 1.00PM, VIA MS TEAMS

PRESENT:

David Jennings - Chair

Mary Booth - Public Governor, Middlesbrough

Lisa Holden - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Keith Marsden - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Clir Ann McCoy - Appointed Governor, Stockton Borough Council (Lead Governor)
Cllr. Mary Ovens — Appointed Governor, Redcar and Cleveland Borough Council
Jean Rayment - Public Governor, Hartlepool

Roger Tuckett - Public Governor, Hambleton and Richmondshire

Jill Wardle - Public Governor, Durham

IN ATTENDANCE:

Brent Kilmurray - Chief Executive

Phil Bellas - Company Secretary

Ann Bridges - Director of Corporate Affairs and Involvement

Mike Brierley - Assistant Chief Executive

Zoe Campbell - Managing Director for North Yorkshire, York and Selby Care Group
Dr Charlotte Carpenter - Non-Executive Director

Karen Christon — Deputy Company Secretary

Dr Sarah Dexter-Smith - Director for People and Culture

Angela Grant - Corporate Governance Officer (CoG and Membership)

Jill Haley - Non-Executive Director

John Maddison - Non-Executive Director

Jules Preston - Non-Executive Director

Beverley Reilly - Non-Executive Director

Liz Romaniak - Director of Finance, Information and Estates/Facilities

Patrick Scott - Managing Director for Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group

Members 164
Non-members 21
Organisations 15

22/78 APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were received from:

Lynne Ackland - Public Governor, Durham

Lee Alexander - Appointed Governor, Durham County Council

Rob Allison - Appointed Governor, University of York

Joan Aynsley - Public Governor, Durham

Gemma Birchwood - Public Governor, Selby

Sarah Blackamore - Staff Governor, North Yorkshire, York and Selby Care Group
Cllr. Moss Boddy — Appointed Governor, Hartlepool Borough Council

Emmanuel Chan - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Dr Martin Combs - Public Governor, York

Susan Croft - Public Governor, York

Dr Andrew Fairbairn - Appointed Governor, Newcastle University

John Green - Public Governor, Harrogate and Wetherby

Hazel Griffiths - Public Governor, Harrogate and Wetherby

Dominic Haney - Public Governor, Durham
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Megan Harrison - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Christine Hodgson - Public Governor, York

Dr Judy Hurst - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Kevin Kelly - Appointed Governor, Darlington Borough Council

Jane King - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Joan Kirkbride - Public Governor, Darlington

Audrey Lax - Public Governor, Darlington

Catherine Lee-Cowan — Appointed Governor, Sunderland University
Heather Leeming - Staff Governor, Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics Care Group
Jacci McNulty - Public Governor, Durham

Rachel Morris - Appointed Governor, Teesside University

Alicia Painter - Public Governor, Middlesbrough

Gillian Restall - Public Governor, Stockton-on-Tees

Graham Robinson - Public Governor, Durham

Kirsten Scothon - Public Governor, Durham

Zoe Sherry - Public Governor, Hartlepool

Stanley Stevenson - Public Governor, Hambleton and Richmondshire
John Venable - Public Governor, Selby

Clir Derek Wann - Appointed Governor, City of York Council

Judith Webster - Public Governor, Scarborough and Ryedale

Alan Williams - Public Governor, Redcar and Cleveland

Roberta Barker - Non-Executive Director

Dr Hannah Crawford - Director of Therapies

Prof. Pali Hungin - Non-Executive Director

Dr Kader Kale - Medical Director

Elizabeth Moody - Deputy Chief Executive / Director of Nursing and Governance

22/79 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.
22/80 WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION

The Chair welcomed attendees to the meeting and advised that, following advice regarding
the increased prevalence of Covid-19, a decision had been taken to hold the event online
rather than in person. He expressed gratitude for the welcome he had received in his first
three months as Chair of the Trust. As someone with personal experience of being a service
user, and more specifically a carer, he advised that patient experience was close to his
heart. Services needed to be flexible to meet the needs of individuals and he and the Board
were fully committed to achieving Our Journey to Change. Key priority areas for him were:

¢ Rebuilding trust internally and externally
¢ Evidence of quality and safety

¢ Co-production and how to measure it

e Support to staff

¢ Being a good partner

He confirmed that questions could be submitted during the meeting and any unanswered
guestions would be responded to in due course. In keeping with the event’s theme of ‘Lived
Experience and Cocreation’ guest speakers Rachel (Rai) Waddingham (Behind the Label)
and Chris Morton (TEWYV Lived Experience Director) would talk about lived experience
leadership and lived experience in TEWV.
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22/81 GUEST SPEAKERS

The Chair introduced R. Waddingham, the founder of a training and consultancy
organisation called ‘behind the label’ which specialised in innovative support for people with
mental health conditions, particularly those who had struggled with psychosis, dissociation
and post traumatic reactions.

Rai Waddingham - The Value of Lived Experience Leadership

(Presentation at Appendix 1)

In delivering her presentation, R. Waddingham advised that:

It had been an honour to attend the event as a guest speaker and talk about the
value of lived experience leadership.

Although sometimes uncomfortable to hear, it was important to acknowledge and
discuss the difficulties faced by people with lived experience so that progress would
be made.

The National Survivor User Network (NSUN) and Mind had commissioned her to
produce a report on lived experience leadership in 2021. She had engaged with over
100 people in England and Wales about their experiences of lived experience
leadership and some of the information in her talk had been sourced from that study,
whilst also drawing on her experiences.

Although difficult to define, she provided the following definition of what lived
experience leadership was:

“People with personal experience of mental ill health, distress, diagnosis and/or
mental health services using their experiences to effect change”.

She acknowledged that the term ‘leadership’ could be a contentious one and was not
appreciated by everyone.

The reference to “standing on the shoulders of giants” in her presentation (see
Appendix 1) had referred to those individuals and groups who had spoken out about
mental ill health, and the value of lived experience, in a time in history when it had
been difficult to do so. It was important to honour those people for the progress and
sacrifices they had made. She suggested that someone like herself, with a diagnosis
with Schizophrenia, would probably not have been given the opportunity to be a
guest speaker thirty years earlier. In the past, people with mental ill health had been
regarded as passive recipients of care rather than knowledgeable people who would
contribute to their care.

There were still barriers to overcome but if improvements to services were to be
made, the voices of people using those services needed to be heard. Some still felt
unable to speak out.

Examples of what could go wrong if people were not listened to had been evident in:

o Areport produced by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) in 2020 on the use
of seclusion and restraint.

o A story published in 2021 on the use of Serenity Integrated Monitoring by
NHS Trusts which had led to people being refused care and treatment.

o Programmes such as Panorama, broadcast in 2022, exposing abuse at a
mental health Trust in Manchester.
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NHS Trusts needed to consider cultures and how and why things were going wrong.

e She recognised that lived experience leadership would not fix all problems but
it was important to acknowledge the ability of people with lived experience in
being able to identify the ‘gaps’ in care and services that other people without
lived experience may not be aware of. It was important that lived experience
leadership was:

o Valued for its difference

o Independent

o Supported

o Resourced

o Invested in

o Connected

o Woven through the organisation
o Courageous

o Surrounded by allies

e She welcomed the appointment by TEWV of Lived Experience Directors.

e The ultimate aim should be for lived experience leadership to be a part of creating
responsive and compassionate services that she would be happy for her daughter to
be supported by. Services needed to be compassionate and responsive to an
individual’s needs.

Chris Morton — Lived Experience in TEWV

(Presentation can be found at Appendix 1)

C. Morton advised that:

¢ He had been familiar with R. Waddingham’s work and had found it a useful resource
when applying to become a Lived Experience Director with the Trust.

¢ Interms of his own lived experience, he had struggled with anxiety from a young age
and this had led to him avoiding school and being supported by social services. His
father had died quite suddenly when he was 14 years old which had led to him
experiencing episodes of depression and psychosis for approximately 10 years. His
experience of mental health services in the late 1990s to early 2000s included a high
reliance on the use of medication to treat patients. He had accessed the Crisis Home
Treatment Support Service but had been extremely grateful to his family for
supporting him and keeping him out of hospital.

e When working as a Social Worker, and later in the NHS, he had found that
colleagues had struggled with how to approach his lived experience and some
conversations had been more discriminatory than they should have been. However,
as a manager, he had found his voice and had been able to bring lived experience
into focus and raise its profile.

e The value of listening to people with lived experience was not a new concept. John
Thomas Percival, a British army officer in the 1800s and son of British Prime Minister
Spencer Percival had been institutionalised at the age of 28 for five years, in a
number of private institutions. John had written a narrative about what had been
important to his recovery. Factors had included access to the things he enjoyed, his
relationships, his spiritual journey, his sense of belonging and being the voice of
others. Due to his high profile in society, John had been listened to and he had
recognised that the restraint used and treatment provided for people in the ‘asylums’
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had not been helping their recovery. He had gone on to campaign for the rest of his
life for changes to the ‘lunacy laws’ of the time and for better treatments.

In terms of lived experience, it was important to explore problems and be curious
without becoming defensive or resistant. Ensuring diversity, being open minded and
being inclusive of different voices would hopefully lead to positive handling of difficult
conversations.

TEWYV was a large and complex organisation and rebuilding trust would be key.
Significant engagement with people was underway and cocreation needed to be at
the core of service development. Service users, carers, staff and others would be
involved in that engagement and consideration needed to be given on how to best
support cocreation.

In terms of the Trust’s Cocreation Journey, it was key to:

o Ensure cocreation in care planning.

o Grow, diversify and embed service user and carer involvement across the
Trust.

o Expand and develop lived experience roles and leadership, including peers.

o Capture accurate patient experience data, including friends and family test,
surveys, compliments, PALS and complaints and use to inform change.

For information, he confirmed that his colleague Charles Nosiri was the Lived
Experience Director for North Yorkshire, York and Selby Care Group and Sal Smith
was the Head of Cocreation.

Peer Support had had a direct impact on patient care in the Trust. The number of
Involvement Peer Support Workers had increased from six to 26 and feedback had
been positive. Mark Allen was the Peer Support and Recovery Lead for the Trust.
There were a number of Children and Young People’s Participation Groups in York
and North Yorkshire and a Mental Health for Older People’s Services User and Carer
Participation Group. As part of the Tees Valley Community Mental Health
Transformation, a lot of participation was underway in that area.

Next steps were to:

Deliver the Cocreation Framework and support its roll out.

Build on the work already taking place.

Have uncomfortable conversations when needed.

Create networks where people’s voices would be heard.

Ensure the Trust challenged and held itself to account in everything it did.
Help staff to contribute from their own lived experience.

Use his own lived experience to facilitate change.

O O O O O O O

The Chair thanked R. Waddingham and C. Morton for their thoughtful and inspiring
presentations.

22/82 QUESTIONS

The following questions were asked in relation to lived experience:

Question 1

How will lived experience leadership make a difference to people using services now and
how will the Trust know it is making a difference?
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Answer

C. Morton confirmed that lived experience had been making a difference in a number of
areas, both individually and collectively. Having Peer Support Workers in front-line services
had provided service users with an opportunity to speak to someone without feeling overly
analysed or assessed through a risk framewaork. In the last six months both he and C. Nosiri
had challenged conversations and worked alongside colleagues to advise on how to
successfully integrate cocreation into services. To understand whether lived experience
leadership was making a difference, it was important to listen to service users and
colleagues. They needed to feel included and involved as opposed to ‘done to’ and
improvements to the quality and use of patient experience data was required. There were
many challenges in mental health services and staff also needed to feel supported, with
space for some time out.

R. Waddingham advised that, in her experience, some of the most difficult areas to measure
the impact of lived experience leadership related to policies and changes to the structure of
services and cultures. One would assume that it was making a difference if people were
having a more positive experience in services, however, there were many other factors to
consider. Lived experience leadership would be more successful if better resourced and
more people were involved.

Question 2

Some people in services have no voice or are too ill to communicate. Carers have
experience and information that is just as important but they don’t feel listened to. How do
you manage that?

Answer

R. Waddingham advised that open dialogue was very important. Hearing the voices of family
members, loved ones and friends, and understanding the position from their perspective was
essential.

C. Morton outlined work underway at Devon Partnership NHS Trust which related to open
dialogue and added that careful consideration would need to be given to the findings of that
work. Although much of the language used in the Trust regarding involvement referred to
service users, the Trust would not have made progress in its Cocreation Journey and Our
Journey to Change without the involvement and contributions of carers. He recognised the
importance of using inclusive language.

Question 3

How would someone interested in becoming involved in lived experience roles, and wanting
to use their own journey in a positive way, be able to find out more about getting involved
with the Trust or any other Trust?

Answer

C. Morton advised that the Involvement and Engagement (I&E) Team supported the
involvement of service users and carers in the Trust. The Volunteer Service offered slightly
different roles and there was also the Peer Support Programme. All offered training,
facilitation and a network of support for people who wanted to improve and strengthen care,
TEWV policies and governance through their lived experiences. The Trust also needed to
consider how best to hear the staff voice as, although groups existed in the Trust to facilitate
hearing from staff, improvements were needed. He suggested that a Cocreation/Lived
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Experience Board was required in the Trust’s governance structure, to feed up to the Trust’s
Board. There were many other opportunities to be harnessed in relation to the Integrated
Care Boards, other partners and charities.

In addition, R. Waddingham suggested that information about the National Survivor User
Network (NSUN) could be helpful to some people, as connecting with others with lived
experience could be very powerful and it was good to find out what opportunities there were
for involvement nationally.

The Chair advised that links to information and contact details for teams and organisations
mentioned by the two guest speakers, would be made available on the Trust’'s website.

Question 4

How do we encourage more people to tell their stories and what is the best way to tell those
stories so that the stigma of mental ill health can be reduced and awareness can be raised?

Answer

R. Waddingham advised that people needed to feel heard and safe when telling their
personal stories, as feeling unheard could be very harmful to them. People often had
multiple stories and it was important to help and support them in understanding what they
could comfortably share and what needed to remain private. Disclosing everything could do
more harm than good and there was also a danger of people feeling used or unsafe
afterwards. It was also important for staff to feel safe and able to connect with their own lived
experience as this could be used in their work to help humanise services.

C. Morton concurred with R. Waddingham’s response and added that it was essential for the
Trust to create safe and reflective spaces for people to tell their stories. Staff also needed to
be trauma informed to ensure spaces were psychologically safe. A network of people linked
to cocreation and lived experience existed within the Trust, however that network needed to
be promoted and made accessible to staff, service users and carers. The Cocreation
Framework would be launching in January 2023 and would include training and support.

Question 5

How will the Trust find and reach the patient voices that do not usually speak out and how
will the Trust ensure all communities are heard and it is not just the same voices always
being heard?

Answer

R. Waddingham suggested that the Trust engage with outside communities, groups and
spaces to improve its representation and hear from people who were not usually heard from.
A reluctance from some people to come forward may exist, particularly if they felt they had
already spoken out multiple times without any change. The Trust needed to go humbly, as
an invited guest, to those groups and have processes in place to facilitate change as a result
of that engagement. Truth and reconciliation was needed to rebuild trust. It was important
that a variety of ways to get involved existed, as meetings were not always comfortable
places for people to speak out.

C. Morton advised that consideration would need to be given to how best to use the

increased resource in the Trust’s I&E Team, to facilitate more voices being heard. New
Community Development Workers would be recruited to connect and engage with hard to
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reach communities. Leaders needed to support teams to incorporate cocreation and recruit
their own involvement members and enable the patient voice to be brought into the Trust
safely, proactively and productively. There needed to be spaces mirroring the Trust’s
governance structure so that if a new policy were created, or an existing one revised, it
would be done through cocreation. The Trust needed to be clear on what cocreation meant
and in ensuring that cocreation would be present throughout its services and the care it
provides.

A. Bridges advised that a number of questions regarding the Lived Experience Directors had
been submitted but those would need to be responded to after the event, to allow time for all
items on the agenda.

The Chair thanked the guest speakers for their responses to questions and their openness
and willingness to share their own stories. He appealed to C. Morton to act as a conscience
for the Trust and to raise any issues with himself and the Chief Executive if there were any
concerns.

22/83 LEAD GOVERNOR’S REPORT
Lead Governor, Clir Ann McCoy, delivered a verbal report and advised that:

e Every three years, a Lead Governor was elected by the Council of Governors.

o Both guest speakers’ had delivered very powerful presentations and Governors
would welcome hearing from them again in the future.

¢ On behalf of the Governors, she wished to express appreciation for the dedication
and commitment of all clinical and non-clinical staff across the Trust. Governors
understood that, although rewarding, staff could also find their jobs very stressful.
Staff morale had been high on the agenda for Governors, and there had been some
concern. On a positive note, they had spoken informally to members of staff and
been advised that morale was improving. Reasons for this had included staffing
increases and reassurance from the Board that it was committed to improving
services.

e |t had been a very challenging, worrying and emotional time for everyone connected
with the Trust however Governors had been assured that the Chief Executive, Chair
and the rest of the Board recognised those difficulties. Governors would continue to
monitor, question and challenge the Board to ensure the management changes in
2022, and Our Journey to Change, were achieving the desired improvements for
service users, carers, friends and families. It was important that confidence and trust
in TEWV be restored.

e Governors had suggested to the Board that specific services required more in-depth
reviews. Autism had been one of the services mentioned and an Autism Task and
Finish Group of the Council of Governors had recently been established. Members of
the group consisted of Governors who were extremely passionate about improving
autism services and all had lived experience of autism.

o A few years prior, Governors had taken part in a review of the way they held the Non-
Executive Directors to account for the performance of the Board. Following a number
of changes to the Board and the Council of Governors, it seemed timely to re-visit
that work.

o Governors had attended development days and received training and those who had
attended external training had provided feedback on events.

o Governors wanted to ensure that the voice of TEWV as a mental health trust would
be heard, particularly in relation to the new integrated care system.
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Governors had enjoyed being able to meet face to face on a few occasions following
the pandemic.

Governors had been involved in the appointment of the new Chair. They had
welcomed his appointment and looked forward to working with him, along with the
Chief Executive and the Board, to improve the services provided by TEWV.

The Chair thanked A. McCoy and the Governors for the welcome he had received and for
their involvement in the process to appoint him. As Chair he was very aware of the
Governors’ desire for clarity and delivery, and of the importance of the Board being visible to
Governors. It was essential for Governors to feel able to hold the Board to account and he
supported their request to review the work on how Governors hold Non-Executive Directors
to account for the performance of the Board.

22/84 REVIEW OF THE YEAR AND FUTURE PLANS

B. Kilmurray provided a verbal review of the year and details on the Trust’s future plans. He
advised that:

He fully acknowledged the difficulties experienced by a number of people involved
with the Trust. With regard to the independent reports recently published, highlighting
significant failings of the Trust in 2019 and 2020, he wished to offer his heartfelt
apologies to the families and others who had been affected by the incidents and
issues detailed in the reports. The Trust was responsible for taking forward
improvements to address those failings and would do everything possible to make
sure such tragic events were not repeated. Improvement work had been undertaken
and many of the reports’ recommendations addressed.

The Trust was on an improvement journey that included the previously mentioned
work relating to lived experience as well as work on clinical models, training,
recruitment and other key initiatives.

Since joining TEWYV as the new Chief Executive in the summer of 2020, thousands of
people had engaged in a listening exercise called Our Big Conversation and
information had been gathered on how best to shape the Trust’s new Journey to
Change.

He accepted that some people joining the event might not recognise their current
experience of the Trust as being reflected by Our Journey to Change and apologised
if that were the case. He confirmed that the Trust was fully committed to delivering
the key goals outlined.

There had been a number of key challenges including:

o The Covid-19 pandemic and he wished to acknowledge the hard work from
staff during that time. During 21/22 the Omicron strain of the virus had been
prevalent which had affected staffing levels. Although restrictions had ended
and people were learning to live and work with Covid-19, challenges still
existed.

o The recruitment and retention of staff and, although improvements had been
made, the focus would be on recruiting the right people into the right roles.
The Trust had also considered opportunities to work with higher education
organisations, development of apprenticeships and working with local
communities to increase opportunities.

o Care Quality Commission inspections and challenges relating to regulatory
processes. Immediate steps being taken to make improvements and
demonstrate to the CQC that the Trust had taken concerns it had raised in its
reports seriously. It had been challenging and he again apologised to anyone
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that had been affected by failings identified in the Trust’s services. He
thanked everyone who had worked hard to make improvements.

A new landscape for the NHS following significant changes to the health and
care system during 2022. Since April 2022 the Trust had worked with
Integrated Care Boards alongside colleagues from health and care
organisations, local authorities, the community sector and others as a
provider collaborative.

A new interim Chair and significant changes within the senior leadership of
the Trust. P. Murphy had been an excellent Interim Chair alongside his
Deputy Interim Chair, S. Richardson. He thanked them both for their
contribution and support and looked forward to working with the new Chair
over the coming months and years.

e The Trust’s three goals were:

O
O
O

To co-create a great experience for our patients, carers and families.
To co-create a great experience for our colleagues
To be a great partner

In his presentation (attached at Appendix 1) he had provided details of the progress
made towards each goal, how the Trust had managed challenges and how it planned
to make further progress. He advised that:

O

A Grantv2.1

Improvements to Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS)
were still required, particularly for those young people awaiting an autism or
Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) assessment. The Trust’s
diagnostic processes were still greatly challenged however improvements had
been made and he hoped to be able to provide more positive news on this at
the AGM in 2023.

With regard to the launch of the Trust’s cocreated Carers Charter, he wished
to thank all carers who had been involved in that piece of work. He went on to
thank all carers who had worked with, or continued to work with, the Trust to
make improvements to its delivery of care and in shaping its services.

The Prime Minister, whilst in his previous role as Chancellor, had visited North
Moor House. This was a new community mental health hub in Northallerton
serving the Hambleton and Richmondshire area. Another newly opened
facility was Orca House in York which provided mental health services for
children and young people. He thanked everyone involved in helping to open
those new premises.

With regard to the Armed Forces Covenant, the Trust had made a very
important step in formally committing to this. The Trust served many
communities with strong connections to the armed forces including Catterick
Garrison, one of the largest military bases in Europe. The Trust had a
Veterans Staff Network which had undertaken important work with veterans
and their families and had worked with colleagues at Catterick Garrison to
deliver a careers event aimed at recruiting people leaving the Armed Forces.
To achieve and maintain a highly trained and motivated workforce, it was
essential that Trust staff be well supported, well developed and well-led. Much
work had taken place to improve communications, connectedness and
support amongst staff across the Trust.

Recruitment and retention of staff remained one of the top priorities and 700
staff had been recruited since the start of the Covid-19 pandemic.

The Trust was a third of the way through its Covid vaccination programme.
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o He thanked the Information Department for working hard to establish a
number of key information systems and for providing support to staff. He also
thanked all Trust staff for their hard work in delivering great patient care whilst
supporting each other through difficult times.

o Following the pandemic, more flexible ways of working had been established.
The key had been to find a balance between establishing effective and flexible
ways to connect and support people, whilst utilising the available resources
and meeting the needs of the organisation.

o The Trust had received criticism that it was sometimes difficult to work with so
better partnership working and breaking down barriers had been a focus. Part
of the work undertaken had included mental health nurses being based in GP
surgeries and providing Mental Health Support Teams to schools. The Trust
wanted to be open to conversations with voluntary and community sectors,
local GPs, other NHS organisations, Local Government and the independent
sector locally and nationally.

e Interms of next steps:

o There was much to do as part of the Our Journey to Change five year plan.

o Quality and patient safety remained paramount and there needed to be a
continued focus on the cocreation agenda.

o Regulators had acknowledged improvements made by the Trust and those
needed to continue.

o CITO, the new electronic patient record system, needed to be rolled out and
was expected to be a transformational development for the Trust. It would
help staff to work with service users in cocreating their care records and care
plans, leading to more clarity in relation to outcomes and their experiences.

o New opportunities for staff recruitment would need to be considered, including
international recruitment and working with universities, schools and third
sector organisations.

o There needed to be significant emphasis on making services more autism-
friendly as autism was a core part of all services provided by the Trust.

o With regard to NHS commitments to become carbon neutral, the Trust had
updated its Sustainability Management Plan and had been engaging with
colleagues to understand how it could ‘go green’ in the future.

o He acknowledged the challenges posed by the cost of living crisis and
industrial action taking place across healthcare settings and other sectors.
These would have an impact on the communities served by the Trust and
work was underway to better understand the situation and how to support
people. Practical support had been put in place for staff in relation to this.

e Lastly, he highlighted the positive work that had taken place in the Trust, thanking
everyone involved with those initiatives. The Trust did make a difference to many
people’s lives and it was important to recognise that. He thanked everyone who had
worked for and with the Trust and also those who had challenged it. All had
contributed to making improvements.

The Chair thanked B. Kilmurray for a comprehensive update. As Chair, he wished to once
again offer a most sincere apology for the events that had happened at West Lane Hospital
three years prior and to confirm that there was an absolute commitment to make
improvements in response to those tragic events. It had been clear from B. Kilmurray’s
update that the organisation was a very different one from three years prior, however, more
work was required.
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22/85 ANNUAL ACCOUNTS 2021/22
(The presentation from L. Romaniak can be found at Appendix 1)

L. Romaniak provided an update on the Trust’'s Annual Accounts for 2021/22. She advised
that:

e The Annual Accounts had reported an unadjusted financial deficit of £4.2m, including
£10.7m net impairments on buildings.

e The adjusted surplus had been £5.9m (1.5% turnover) or £1.18m above plan.

¢ It had been a challenging time as the NHS started to move away from the previous
national financial arrangements, brought in as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic.
Although the Trust had received £11.4m in Covid funding to support the pandemic
response, this had been a reduction from the £17.6m received in 2020/21 and there
would be further reduction in this funding in 22/23.

e Pay costs remained the most significant for the Trust and there had been an overall
increase of £27.7m in year, including 3% pay award (£10.2m) and Long Term Plan
investments in Mental Health.

e There had been a £3.4m investment in computer hardware to support smarter
working and to enable new clinical reporting software.

e There had also been a £2.6m increase in purchased healthcare, including £1.44m to
support bed pressures. Pressures on beds in Adult Mental Health Services and
Psychiatric Intensive Care beds had been significant and had resulted in the use of
independent sector beds towards the end of the year.

e There had been significant investment in infrastructure and estates with a capital
expenditure of £16.5m to ensure environments remained safe to support colleagues
and people in the Trust’s care.

e The cash position remained strong, ending the year with £80.9m which had been
£4.4m ahead of the £76.5m plan.

¢ Interms of the Use of Resources Ratings (UoRR), of the five metrics, the Trust had
scored one on four of those. However, due to the score received for one metric
relating to staffing pressures and rising agency costs, the Trust had received an
equivalent overall score of three.

e 95.6% of invoices had been paid within 30 days, achieving the national target of 95%
for the Better Payment Practice Code.

e A breakdown of operating income for the Trust of £443.6m and the operating income
excluding impairments of £433.9m could be found in her presentation at Appendix 1.

e The impact of Covid-19 had been evident in terms of sickness absence cover and
also in demand for and capacity of Trust services. No equivalent mental health
recovery fund existed nationally which compared to the elective recovery fund in
place for acute hospitals and this had been a challenge.

e Although 81% of the Trust’s operating expenditure had been spent on pay costs, that
figure had differed to the national average assumption. Therefore, the Trust was
facing pressures from national mechanisms related to funding pay inflation.

e She thanked colleagues for their support over the last year. Although times would be
financially challenging, the Board was committed to prioritising quality and safety.
Part of her role as Finance Director was to advocate for fair access to resources and
to ensure progress continued to be made around parity of esteem for mental health,
learning disabilities and autism services.
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22/86 EXTERNAL AUDITOR’S REPORT

The Chair advised that the Trust’s external auditors were completely independent of the
Trust and had been appointed through an open-competition process, overseen and led by
the Council of Governors.

In introducing the report, G. Barker advised that:

Mazars were fully aware of the challenges faced by the NHS and other organisations.
¢ Details of the role of the external auditor could be found in the attached presentation
at Appendix 1.

e Anunqualified audit opinion had been issued for the Trust’s financial statements on
22" June 2022. The consolidation schedules produced by the Trust had been
consistent with its financial statements and there had been no inconsistencies to
report in the Annual Report or Annual Governance Statement.

e A good working relationship existed between Mazars and the Trust and all figures
guoted by the Trust had been checked and verified to reach the audit opinion
provided.

¢ One of the most significant matters discussed had been the PFI liability relating to
Roseberry Park in Middlesbrough. The PFI contract that had been terminated in
2018, due to issues with the site, but Mazars remained comfortable with the way the
Trust had reflected that in the Financial Statements as a contingent liability.

¢ The Financial Statements had been received on time, were of good quality and
managers within the Trust had fully cooperated with Mazars.

¢ Interms of Value for Money (VFM), reported in the Auditor's Annual Report, there
were three criteria that Mazars had considered. These were financial sustainability,
governance and improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness. In terms of
improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness, Mazars had considered how
efficient and effective the Trust had been in assessing its own performance, how
effectively it had worked in partnership with others and how it had used processes to
commission services. There had been one area of significant weakness reported and
a recommendation made. This had related to specific CQC findings reported in
December 2021 in relation to a CQC inspection where the forensic mental health
inpatient services had been rated as inadequate. Also, in relation to the warning
notice issued by the CQC, Mazars had recognised that the Trust had been actively
responding to the issues raised.

e An Audit Certificate had been issued on 17" August 2022.

22/87 QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

Over 100 questions and comments had been received however, the following questions
were responded to at the meeting:

Question 1

Is patient safety the number one priority for the Trust?

Answer

The Chair confirmed that patient safety was the number one priority for the Trust.

B. Kilmurray added that patient safety and patient experience continued to be fundamental
to the Trust and remained a priority. Safety had been a key part of discussions relating to the
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Trust’s clinical, safety and quality journeys. Improvements had been made to safety and care
plans, there had been improvements to ward areas and training had been provided on
restrictive interventions and sexual safety.

Question 2

Do we think that complaints should take longer than six months before a response is
provided and how do we think this affects very ill and young people?

Answer

B. Kilmurray confirmed that waiting six months to have a complaint answered was not
acceptable and he apologised to anyone who had waited that length of time to receive a
response. Responses should be provided within 60 days and all complaints should be
triaged for urgent issues relating to safety. A number of complaints had exceeded the 60 day
response deadline but they varied in number and complexity, with some easier to respond to
than others. The Lived Experience Directors, and the Director for Corporate Affairs and
Involvement, would complete a review of the Trust’s complaints process. More needed to be
done to meet people’s expectations and improve on the quality of responses.

Question 3

What specific work has been done, or progress made, to bring volunteers into all aspects of
the Trust’s day to day strategic working Boards so that they are at the start of any seeds
opportunity and are used as an ongoing team within the Trust?

Answer

B. Kilmurray confirmed that the Trust’s volunteers and its Volunteer Service were critical. He
had been delighted to learn that the Trust had received a national positive practice award in

relation to volunteers. He considered volunteering to be part of a pathway, with some people
happy to remain a Volunteer whilst others would also become involvement members and/or

Peer Involvement Workers.

Question 4

With regard to autism services, is the Trust going to ensure that all teams are aware of the
Care and Treatment Review Process, which is integral to their care, especially in supporting
the prevention of admission? Many teams have not heard of it and they have no idea of how
it applies, including inpatient units.

Answer

The Chair advised that, as mentioned earlier by the Lead Governor, the Governors of the
Trust had focussed on improvements made in relation to autism services and would address
a number of concerns through the Autism Task and Finish Group. Governors had been very
clear and helpful in the dialogue they had with the Board in relation to that. Governors with
lived experience of autism were members of the group and this was invaluable. The task and
finish group and the Autism Project Group would be in contact with each other to reduce the
chance of duplication.

Mr. Kilmurray advised that the Trust would consider how the Autism Project could be

integrated Trustwide as an established service. This would require appropriate training to be
provided to staff and consultation in relation to certain aspects of care design and delivery.
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Engagement with people to understand the experiences of those with autism would require
high quality involvement work to take place. He had spoken to a parent earlier in the year
who had raised a concern in relation to knowledge about care and treatment reviews. This
had been escalated to colleagues in the Autism Project Team and general awareness work
had taken place for inpatient services. One of the Trust’s Governors had also been involved
in a piece of national work regarding ‘Oliver McGowan Training’. This training would provide
staff at all levels in the Trust with an awareness of autism and understanding of some of the
key processes. There had been an increased prevalence of people with autism on wards in
the Trust. In terms of admissions, the Trust had worked with colleagues in other parts of the
care system to make much needed improvements. The preference would be to enable
service users to stay in their own home with access to the right support, wherever possible.

Question 5

Is Yorkshire the ‘poor relation’ of the Trust? More specifically, the South Care Group remains
relatively underfunded but it is still about 45% of the Trust’s population. Its influence seems
low and there seem to be more headquarters staff from the North East than from Yorkshire.
The Trust seems to look after the North East and North Cumbria ICB than the one in the
South.

Answer

The Chair advised that, due to the Trust’s current geography and size, it had the advantage
of covering two ICBs. This allowed the Trust to act as a bridge between the two
organisations and highlight any differences that existed in terms of commissioned services
and what value those services had. This would also be highlighted in the Trust’s business
planning process and questions would be asked of partners in terms of if and/or why
differences existed. It was not acceptable for services to be a ‘postcode lottery’.

B. Kilmurray advised that some variation in services would be inevitable, however the Trust
continued to advocate for investment. It was working well with both the North East and North
Cumbria and Humber and North Yorkshire ICBs. He was the Co-Chair of the Mental Health
and Learning Disability Autism Workstream in the North East and North Yorkshire and was
the Senior Responsible Officer for the Mental Health and Learning Disability and Autism
Programme Collaborative in Humber and North Yorkshire. An example of where the Trust
had advocated for and received investment was in Perinatal services, Improving Access to
Psychological Therapies (IAPT) and Early Intervention in Psychosis (EIP).

L. Romaniak confirmed that significant investment decisions had been made when the Trust
had taken over the contracts for providing services in North Yorkshire. New facilities such as
Foss Park, Orca House and North Moor House had opened, with £50 million of investment
into the South of the Trust and on-going revenue commitments along with that. Decisions
had been made Trustwide to ensure consistent standards in the North and South.

In response to the comment that headquarters staff were mainly from the North East, B.
Kilmurray stated that staff in Corporate Services had worked extremely hard to be fair and
equitable in the way that Care Groups were supported.

The Chair added that, in his first three months as Chair, he had visited more services and

premises in North Yorkshire and York than he had in Teesside and County Durham. North
Yorkshire was certainly not considered to be the ‘poor relation’.
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Question 6

How would you ensure that the Trust engages with people who are less likely to use our
services, such as those from the Traveller Community and others, to make sure that we are
asking the right questions and offering appropriate support?

Answer

B. Kilmurray confirmed that the Trust needed to work with and listen to all communities. It
was important to consider how that could be done effectively and he advised that community
engagement work had been included in the Trust's Community Transformation Project. The
Trust had commissioned Healthwatch to work with them to make improvements and he had
received a very helpful report from Teesside Healthwatch. North Yorkshire and York
Healthwatch were currently looking into similar matters in their area, for the Trust. People
from the LGBT community and other seldom heard groups were invited by the Trust to talk
to staff about their experiences during ‘lunch and learn’ sessions. There was always more
that could be done and he welcomed any ideas on how to improve this.

The Chair advised that the role of the Council of Governors was very important and there
had been many conversations held between Governors and the Board around how they
could challenge the Board and act as advocates for their communities, particularly for
seldom heard communities.

Question 7

Would the Trust support a public enquiry?
Answer

The Chair advised that the decision on whether to hold a public enquiry was one for
ministers and not the Trust.

B. Kilmurray concurred that it would be a ministerial decision. The Trust was a highly
regulated organisation which reported monthly to a Quality Board. That Board was chaired
by NHS England and attended by the CQC, local authorities and others who were
responsible for monitoring the Trust’s progress. The recently published reports had been
thorough, the recommendations had been clear and the Trust had provided statements on
the progress made. The Board was keen to learn from the reports, work with regulators and
continue to make progress.

Question 8

What improvements have been made to the Adult Learning Disability wards at Lanchester
Road Hospital in Durham following the CQC report?

Answer

B. Kilmurray advised that the Trust had immediately responded by closing the service to
admissions and then commissioned Mersey Care NHS Foundation Trust to carry out a peer
review. They had offered expertise in restrictive interventions and were a leading
organisation in the delivery of Adult Learning Disability and Autism Services in England.
They had provided the Trust with clear guidance on making improvements. In addition, multi-
disciplinary teams, staff and leadership on the wards had been strengthened and increased
support provided. Individual care plans had been reviewed and improved, including the
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reduction of restrictions. Training development and support had also been provided to staff
in those services and that work was on-going. The service would not open to new
admissions until the Trust was confident that sufficient improvements had been made.
Nationally, the requirements for this area of care needed to be developed and careful
consideration was required to ensure real transformation. This view had been shared by
other partners. There were good intentions behind the Transforming Care Initiative, and
progress had been made with regard to people being treated in the community rather than in
hospital, however the acuity and complexity of care required for those needing hospital
treatment had significantly increased and some facilities in the Trust had not been fit for
purpose. It was vital that the health and care systems worked in partnership to provide the
right health and social care pathways for patients.

22/88 MEETING CLOSE

The Chair thanked all attendees for joining the meeting and colleagues for their effort and
support throughout the year. He also thanked colleagues who had provided support in
delivering the AGM.

Bringing the discussion to a close, the Chair confirmed that the Trust was committed to
delivering change and would strive to once again receive a ‘good’ rating from the CQC for its
patients and carers.

The meeting closed at 4.01pm.

David Jennings
Chair
9" March 2023
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Public Action Log

ITEM 5
RAG Ratings:
Action completed/Approval of documentation
Action due/Matter due for consideration at the meeting.
Action outstanding but no timescale set by the Council.
Action outstanding and the timescale set by the Council having
passed.
Action superseded
Date for completion of action not yet reached
Date Minute No. ~ Action Oowner(s) Timescale Status
08/03/22 22/09 Appointment of Governor Veterans/Armed Forces Champion G. Robinson and A. Williams both
(Note: No nominations received which met criteria. Further appointed as Champions 28/11/22
expressions of interest to be sought following Governor Co Sec -
elections)
12/05/22 22/28 Consult with Trust’s Information Department regarding difficulty Member of Trust's IT Department to
in ‘guests' accessing the chat function on MS Teams. deliver a tutorial to Governors at
DoCA&I Mar-23 Governor Development Session on
U 16th March 2023
Q 14/07/22 22/37 Trust to lay a wreath annually on Remembrance Sunday Wreath laid on Remembrance
Q ; Sunday 2022 by Trust Chair.
D Chair - °
N Intention to lay wreath annually
D|14/07/22 22/40 Annual schedule of Governor training to be provided to Training schedule circulated to
Governors DoCA&l - Governors
13/10/22 22/59 ICBs Consultation on how they will deliver the Health Consultation circulated by A
Inequalities Strategy, and a briefing on the impact it would have|CE / DoCA&l| Mar-23 Bridges.
on the Trust, to be shared with Governors
17/11/22 22/68 Draft template for Governor feedback to be circulated to Template circualted to Governors by
DoCA&I - :
Governors for comments and approval. email 07/12/22
17/11/22 22/71 Update on the Trust's Crisis Service to be provided at the next Item 9
Council of Governors' meeting on 09/03/2023 CE Mar-23
17/11/22 22/73 'I(;acl)t\)/lsrg; rCS:QC ratings for Trust services to be provided to DON&G Mar-23 Open
17/11/22 22/75 Appointment of Governor Veterans/Armed Forces Champion - Superseeded
. Co Sec -
Governors to vote for preferred candidate
17/11/22 22/75 Advice to be sought on whether two Governor Veterans/Armed Advice sought on 21/11/22 from the
Forces Champions could be appointed Director for People and Culture.
Confirmation received that two
Co Sec - . .
champions could be appointed (see
minute 22/09 above)
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Agenda Iltem 6

Chair’s Report: 25" November 2022 — 12" January 2023.

Headlines:

External:

Meetings with West Lane Families

Meeting with Humber & North Yorks ICS Chair
Meeting with North Tees & South Tees Chair
Weekly MH Chairs’ Network

Meeting Teesside MP

Visit to CommuniTea Group, Selby

Visit to Worsley Court, Selby

Meeting with Teesside University

Durham Care Partnership event

Governors

Council of Governors Development Day

Internal

Judging, and giving, Living the Values Awards
STAR Awards

Leadership Walkabout Positive & Safe Team, Lanchester Road

Session on Cyber & Digital

Various meetings & discussions with executive officers

Two weeks self-isolating with COVID January 2023.
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Chair’s Report: 13" January 2023 - 16" February 2023.

Headlines:

External:

Meeting with Humber & North Yorks ICS Chairs

Meeting with North Tees & South Tees Chair

Meeting North East & North Cumbria ICB Board & FT Chairs

North East & North Cumbria ICB Development Session, including East Kent Maternity
findings

Weekly MH Chairs’ Network including National Rapid Review of in patient data
Meeting Darlington MP

Board to Board with NHSE and North East & North Cumbria ICB colleagues

Meeting with North East & North Cumbria ICB Chair

Meeting North Tees & South Tees NHS Trust Chair

Governors

Meetings with one Governor

Internal

Judging, and giving, Living the Values Awards

Leadership Walkabouts

Visit to Auckland Park

Visit to Easington CAHMs

Visit to North Moor House MHSOP Community MH Team
Various meetings & discussions with executive officers
Chief Nurse appointment interviews
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ITEM NO. 9

Committee Key Issues Report

Report Date to Council of Governors — 9 March 2023

Date of last Report of: The Quality Assurance Committee
meeting:

2 February 2023 Quoracy met: Apologies from Z Campbell

1 Agenda The Committee considered the following matters:

e The management of relevant risks included in the BAF

Risks relating to Quality and Safety

Executive Quality, Assurance & Improvement Group (EQAIG)

Progress on delivery of the CQC Action Plans

Integrated Performance Dashboard & Trust Level Quality & Learning Report
Trust Quality and Clinical Journeys

NICHE Actions Assurance Report

Update on Safety Alerts (matter escalated by Audit & Risk Committee)
Internal Audit Reports: (matter escalated by Audit and Risk Committee)
Safe staffing

Update report on TEWV’s response to findings identified at Edenfield Ward, Greater
Manchester MH NHS FT — ‘closed cultures’

Adult Learning Disability Services (ALD) Improvement Plan

e Longterm seclusions ICTRs

2a | Alert The Committee alerts the Board on the following matters:

Leading 1. Executive Quality, Assurance & Improvement Group (EQAIG)

Work continues to improve the flow of information through this group for more streamlined
governance and to avoid duplication.

The key alerts raised at the Group were:

The lack of progress with serious incident reviews. Executive Directors will be considering
seeking external agency support and are developing a recovery plan. Some assurance
can be provided that each Sl is reviewed on an individual basis in daily huddles where, if
necessary, a rapid review can be commissioned so that early learning can be identified
and actioned. Members expressed their concerns over the lack of requested support to
help alleviate the number of backlog cases.

Current temporary closure of adult learning disabilities admissions has led to several LD
related admissions in adult services, which isn’t the appropriate environment with the
suitably skilled staff. Discussion took place that the most appropriate place may need to be
an out of area bed in such circumstances.

Bed occupancy remains a concern with up to 113% in Teesside — the ambition being 85%.
The bed oversight group are monitoring this closely however together with staffing levels
this presents a risk to the delivery of high-quality care.

2. Safe Staffing

There is little change to the ongoing challenges for safe staffing, which was related to
December 2022 data. There is a positive development as staff can now view data at ward
level. A significant risk remains in relation to appropriate skill mix. There remains a low fill
rate for registered nurses in some areas. The two PICU’s are demonstrating exceptionally
high fill rates for Health Care Assistants (420% and 346%) impacting negatively on skill
mix.

13 wards had more than 25% of bank staff fulfilment which is a risk to the delivery of safe
care. Agency use remains high with 41 teams use of greater than 4% (an increase of 6
since last month)

1
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Staffing levels remain a concern. For both in patient and community services, there are
clear escalation protocols.

3. Adult Learning Disabilities Improvement Plan

QUAC received a very clear update from the Care Group and noted that the temporary
closure of two in patient units at Lanchester Road has been delayed, with one patient
remaining, where an external review has been commissioned to ensure the appropriate
care plan is in place.

Assurance was detailed in the paper in terms of communication, engagement and overall
processes, with good progress on the actions completed by the service but as Board and
regulators are aware, the actions remaining require wider support from within the Trust and
the wider system. Members welcomed a further upcoming visit to the services from
colleagues from Mersey Care NHS MH Trust.

4. Update on Safety Alerts (matter raised at Audit & Risk Committee)

Following concerns raised by ARC, The Chair of QUAC asked to receive an update on our
approach and overall position in relation to the management of safety alerts across the
Trust. The Committee received reasonable assurance on the design, compliance and
control of our processes in relation to the management of safety alerts. However, our
performance is disappointing and therefore the Committee agreed that there was overall
limited assurance, impacted by capacity and capability. The Chair will advise ARC of the
outcome and actions at its next meeting on 17 March 2023.

2b

Assurance

The Committee wishes to draw the following positive assurances to the attention of the
Board:

1. Board Assurance Framework (BAF)

That there is good assurance that the strategic risks assigned to the Committee are being
managed effectively. However, the Chair advised that the Committee need to see positive
movement in some areas going forward. The full review with Executive Directors will take
place during February 2023. The Committee approved the reviewed risk appetite
statements agreed informally by Board in December 2022.

2. Delivery of the CQC Action Plan 2021 and CQC Inspection 2022

There continues to be good assurance relating to system oversight and delivery of the
action plans with no new gaps in assurance or the mitigating actions. The proposal to
extend deadlines to three actions from the Core Service and Well Led 2021 inspection
were supported to 30 June 2023, as delivery is interdependent on a Trust wide
workstream.

3. Risks to Quality and Safety

Following review by the Executive Risk Group of all risks on the Corporate Risk Register
(CRR), there has been positive movement in the overall position. Good assurance can be
provided that there are effective controls in place to manage the corporate risks assigned
to the Quality Assurance Committee.

It was reported that there had been a significant drop in performance of the number of risks
that were overdue for review from 95% compliance to 50%. On questioning, it was
acknowledged that it was over the Christmas period. It was also noted that the
organisational cultural visits were operationalized, which was a priority agreed by Board
and QUAC. There may have also been IT issues with a delay in alerts. The Committee
were advised that the overdue reviews have been picked up, and performance will improve
again.

Overall members recognised there have been considerable improvements made in the last
year on managing risks and the focus is now to roll out corporate risk training.

4. NICHE Assurance Actions (relating to BAF risk 12)

The Committee agreed the outlined governance processes in the approach to learning
from the deaths of three young women in our services in 2019/20. A fourth governance
report is imminent.
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NHSE/I have commissioned NICHE to return to the Trust within six months of publication
of all the reports (by the end of May 2023), to undertake an assurance review against the
actions taken by the Trust in response to the recommendations.

Internal Audit are undertaking an audit and the Trust has also commissioned an
independent review around Duty of Can